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Congress of the European Association for Palliative Care: 3,000 experts meet in Vienna 

Palliative care: Non-cancer patients disadvantaged 

The widespread concentration on cancer sufferers in the context of  palliative care should not hide the fact that patients with other life-threatening medical conditions must also be given special support, experts advocate at the Congress of the European Association for Palliative Care in Vienna.  

Vienna, May 9, 2009 – Palliative care evolved historically in the area of cancer treatment. This fact has however led to discrimination against other groups of patients – for instance patients with serious heart disease or respiratory failure – in the field of palliative care. But they are often worse off – from a subjective as well as an objective point of view – than cancer patients, say experts, presenting their views today at the 11th Congress of the European Association for Palliative Care (EAPC) in Vienna. 3,000 participants from more than 80 countries are taking part in this major scientific event being held in the Austrian capital from May 7 to 10.  

Heart or pulmonary patients often severely impaired

Dr. Karen E. Steinhauser from the Centre for Palliative Medicine at Duke University (Durham/USA) and her co-authors accompanied 210 severely ill patients and their caregivers for up to four years. The patients were afflicted with cancer in an advanced stage, severe coronary heart disease or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) in its final stages.  Dr. Steinhauser: „The patients who did not have cancer were more severely impaired in their daily lives. They were also more afraid and tended more to depression.“  

Patients without cancer seldom receive palliative care

Similar data is presented at the EAPC Congress in Vienna by Dr. Christoph Ostgathe from the University of Cologne (Palliative Medicine). The expert and his co-authors analyzed data from 4,182 patients who were in the care of  palliative departments in Germany between 2002 and 2005. 

Conclusion: among the seriously ill who did not have cancer, 85% were in poor condition, among cancer patients 75%. They were weaker, and often suffered shortness of breath. While there was no difference in intensity of pain, 90% of non-cancer patients needed support in their daily lives (73% of cancer patients), and 32% were disoriented (17% of cancer patients.)

But what was also most striking was the proportion of cancer patients and patients with other serious diseases who were cared for in palliative facilities: only 3.5% (147) did not have cancer. „This is obviously out of proportion and must be changed,“ say the authors of the current study. 

„Cancer patients have always been paid great attention in palliative care, and they are still the vast majority of patients,“ says Congress president Prof. Hans-Georg Kress (General Hospital Vienna/ Vienna Medical University), commenting on the debate. „However in recent years there has been above average growth in the number of non-cancer patients, for example those with Aids, serious neurological diseases or chronical life-limiting internal illnesses. We must be much more equitable, as regards support structures and our own stance, toward these patients in future.“
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